The Committee scrutinised the Draft Quality Account from the North London Hospice for the year 2016-17 and wish to put on record the following comments:

- The Committee was pleased to find the North London Hospice had been rated "Good" by the Care Quality Commission (CQQ) following three separate inspections of their Finchley, Winchmore Hill and Haringey services. The Committee congratulated the Hospice on the rating. The Chairman also congratulated the Hospice on its 25th anniversary.
- The Committee commented that improvements had been made in terms of the layout of this year's Quality Accounts.
- The Committee noted plans to introduce a 'Hard to Reach Groups' programme to promote equal access to services for all potential users. The Hospice explained that although this was still being finalised, a group had now been established to work on the project and was planning meetings throughout the year. The Committee requested that information on the programme be brought back during the mid-year Quality Account's review.
- The Committee was happy with the quality of the Account and the inclusion of feedback from users. The Hospice explained it uses the feedback to keep track of how it is improving and to highlight areas where it can make further improvements. The Hospice explained that once the Dementia Strategy had been implemented, steps would be taken to investigate how the strategy was meeting the needs of the population. The Committee asked that data on the Dementia Strategy be included in the 2017/2018 Quality Account.
- The Chairman expressed how impressed she was that the Hospice had 980 volunteers across all its services.
- The Committee also praised the Hospice for their continuing work to reduce the number of patient falls, which this year is down from 36 to 27, whilst acknowledging the Hospice deals with very frail patients. The Hospice said there was ongoing work being carried out around falls and staff were trying to maintain a balance between preventing falls and allowing individuals to remain as independent as possible.
- The Committee commended the Hospice on the 277 compliments received and said it was pleased to see some examples included in the report.
- The Committee also noted that the Hospice's goal of supporting people to die in their own homes, if this is their preferred choice, appeared to be a success having increased year on year.
- The Committee noted the introduction of an Outcome Star, currently named The "End of Life Star", and asked for more information about it. The Hospice explained that the Star is a collaborative piece of work with various organisations to achieve better training in hospices.
- The Committee congratulated the Hospice on having achieved zero cases of Clostridium difficile (C.diff) and other infections over the past four years.

However

- The Committee queried the figures surrounding bed usage and asked for clarification on whether the closed bed days had been excluded from the calculations. The Hospice confirmed closed bed days had been excluded and said it had been working hard throughout the year to improve the turnaround period, but it was often a balancing act.
- The Committee enquired whether issues related to plumbing, which had been the sole reason for the 39 closed bed days, had now been rectified. The Hospice recognised it was a continuing problem due to the nature of the services they provide.
- The Committee expressed concern about a large number of staff leaving the Hospice. The Hospice explained that these were mainly bank care assistants and nurses, but the substantive members were not leaving. The Hospice said they were working with the HR Director to meet challenges around retaining staff.
- The Committee noted that pressure ulcers were still a cause for concern with higher numbers of patients suffering from them compared with other hospices of a similar size. The Committee also asked for clarification around the definition of 'avoidable' and 'unavoidable' pressure ulcers and the implications for them and how this was being implemented into care. The Hospice said changes in recording had been implemented so that it could be seen that everything possible is being done to decrease the number of avoidable pressure ulcers. The Committee acknowledged that turning and moving patients in the last few days of their life may not be practical or kind.

In addition:

- The Committee queried how much it cost the Hospice to produce such a
 detailed report. The Hospice explained that the document is kept in PDF form
 only and so there are no printing costs incurred. The Hospice also explained
 that this was a key document for them and was used throughout the year
 within the organisation as a learning tool and was also useful information for
 the Board of Trustees.
- The Committee raised some concerns that the Hospice could potentially be over stretching its resources. The Hospice explained that it always works in partnership where possible and is engaged in various work streams as well as working with the STP team.
- The Committee commented that there had been a significant increase in reported incidents of patient safety at the Hospice. The Hospice explained that it viewed this as a positive consequence of staff being more forthcoming in reporting all incidents.
- The Committee also noted the increase in medicine incidents. The Hospice said this again suggested an improvement in honest and open reporting and that none of the incidents had been classified as major.

The Chairman thanked the North London Hospice for attending.